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Dear Friends of Glen Helen,

Earlier this year, we took a major step forward in a ninety-year effort to give Glen Helen 

permanent protection as a natural sanctuary and outdoor classroom. Since the 1920s, 

Glen Helen has been shaping the lives of all who visit. But, there has always been a 

cloud hanging over the preserve; a worry that the land was unprotected and might 

someday fall to development. 

Arthur Morgan recognized this problem in the early 1920s, and tried to safeguard 

the Glen by having it declared a water source for the Village of Yellow Springs. Inspired 

idea, but a practical failure because the calcium-rich water quickly clogged pipes. Glen 

Helen leadership, notably Ken Hunt and Ralph Ramey, worked for decades to improve 

the legal protections afforded Glen Helen, by buffering the Glen with “Country Com-

mons” easements, enrolling a section of the property in the National Natural Landmark 

system, and placing parts of the preserve in the National Register of Historic Places. 

These efforts were helpful, but piecemeal. There remained a concern that, were anything 

to happen to Antioch College, Glen Helen would be vulnerable. 

Now, thanks to a collaborative and extraordinary effort by the Tecumseh Land Trust, 

the Trust for Public Land, and all of us at Antioch College and Glen Helen, we have been 

able to put in place the protections that eluded us in previous attempts.

More than half of Glen Helen now has a state-of-the-art environmental covenant 

in place to ensure that the land will remain forever intact as a nature preserve. This 

covenant allows our educational work to continue unabated, and allows the public to 

continue to enjoy, appreciate, and learn in the Glen. Any question – in anyone’s mind – 

about whether Glen Helen was here to stay, has now been answered and abated. As we 

write this, we are nearing completion of the conservation easement that will protect the 

remaining acreage of the Glen, and expect that work to be completed early in 2014.

Every Glen Helen supporter deserves a share of the credit. We could not have accom-

plished this success without the time, resources, and effort of our members and volun-

teers. We are deeply grateful for your ongoing support of Glen Helen and our programs!

Our Work

We steward and strengthen Glen 

Helen for present and future 

generations, safeguard the eco-

logical, historical, and geological 

resources within its bounds, and 

utilize the preserve to offer life-

shaping environmental learning to 

our students and visitors.

December, 2013

Nick Boutis

Executive Director

Glen Helen Ecology Institute

Glen Helen Association

Dan Halm, Ph.D.

President

Glen Helen Association
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Accomplishments

July 2012 to June 2013

X 
O. R. Edgington Elementary School,  

Englewood, Montgomery County

X 
Ruskin Prek-8 School, Dayton,  

Montgomery County

X 
Snowhill Elementary School, Springfield,  

Clark County

X 
Snyder Park Elementary School, Springfield, 

Clark County

X 
South Vienna Middle School, South Vienna, 

Clark County

X 
St. Albert The Great School, Dayton,  

Montgomery County

X 
St. Brigid School, Xenia, Greene County

X 
St. Marys Middle School, St. Marys,  

Auglaize County

X 
St. Marys School, Greenville, Darke County

X 
Talawanda Middle School, Oxford,  

Butler County

X 
Union Elementary School, Union,  

Montgomery County

X 
Washington Intermediate School, Piqua, 

Miami County

X 
The Wellington School, Columbus,  

Franklin County

X 
Laura Ingalls Wilder Intermediate School, 

Piqua, Miami County

For the fifth year, we provided scholar-

ship funds to enable economically 

disadvantaged children from Dayton and 

Springfield to attend the Outdoor Edu-

cation Center. The funds, with support 

from individual donors and charitable 

foundations, allowed 329 children from 

9 schools to participate in our residential 

environmental learning programs.  

The Outdoor Education Center welcomed 

376 children for our summer residential 

Ecocamps. Featuring day programs for 

5 to 8-year olds, and overnight programs 

for 8 to 14-year olds, each Ecocamp has 

a unique theme designed to inspire chil-

dren and bring them closer to nature. 

The professional internship pro-

gram of the Outdoor Education Center 

welcomed a new cohort of 11 naturalist 

interns and 3 administrative interns for 

the 2012-13 school year. 

The Raptor Center had another busy 

year for hawk and owl rehabilitation. In 

all, we admitted 169 birds for rehabili-

tation, and were able to release 99 of 

them for a second chance at life in the 

wild.  Many of the birds we admitted and 

released were juveniles found starving in 

the sweltering summer of 2012.

The Raptor Center conducted 98 raptor 

education programs for schoolchil-

dren, civic groups, senior centers, and 

other programs, providing 5,085 partici-

pants an up-close and personal experi-

ence with birds of prey.

The Raptor Center continued its collabo-

ration with the Boonshoft Museum 

and the Ohio Division of Wildlife 

to monitor and protect the raptors of 

Dayton. Web-based cameras allow public 

viewing of the eagle pair nesting at East-

wood Lake and a falcon pair in down-

town Dayton. 

The Glen Helen Facebook page, www.

facebook.com/glenhelen, now has over 

8300 “likes.”

The Outdoor Education Center completed 

its 56th year of operation. We welcomed 

2,271 students for our 3 to 4 day resi-

dential outdoor education program. 

35 schools sent students to the Center, 

including:

X 
Bennett Intermediate School, Piqua,  

Miami County

X 
Catholic Central School, Springfield,  

Clark County

X 
Celina Intermediate School, Celina,  

Mercer County

X 
Central Middle School, Xenia, Greene 

County

X 
Cleveland PreK-8 School, Dayton,  

Montgomery County

X 
Columbus Academy, Gahanna,  

Franklin County

X 
Dayton Early College Academy, Dayton, 

Montgomery County

X 
Edwin D. Smith Elementary School, Dayton, 

Montgomery County

X 
Englewood Elementary School, Englewood, 

Montgomery County

X 
Englewood Hills Elementary School,  

Englewood, Montgomery County

X 
Fulton Elementary School, Springfield,  

Clark County

X 
Graham Elementary School, St. Paris,  

Champaign County

X 
Horace Mann PreK-8 School, Dayton,  

Montgomery County

X 
Immaculate Conception School, Celina, 

Mercer County

X 
Kemp PreK-8 School, Dayton,  

Montgomery County

X 
Kenwood Elementary School, Springfield, 

Clark County

X 
Licking Heights North Elementary School, 

Pataskala, Licking County

X 
McGuffey Foundation School, Oxford,  

Butler County

X 
Miami Valley School, Dayton,  

X 
Montgomery County

X 
Mills Lawn Elementary School, Yellow 

Springs, Greene County

X 
Northwood Elementary School, Dayton,  

Montgomery County

Outdoor Education Center Naturalists and Staff

Row 1: Ellen Biscotti, Annie Kravet, Anna  

Fontanetta, Kelly Lecko  Row 2: Rebecca Jaramillo, 

Jen Lang, Bonnie Berg, Caley Mackenzie, Autumn 

Foutch  Row 3: Molly Finch, Gerlisa Garrett, Lydia 

Reese Bet Ross  Row 4: Dexter Norris, Kyle Wonser, 

Selene Carey, Keegan Williams
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With grant support from The Nature 

Conservancy, we completed the largest 

ecological restoration project in the 

history of Glen Helen. Over the course of 

2012, we removed invasive species from 

the riparian zone of the Little Miami River 

in the South Glen. 80 acres were restored 

in all.

We officially rededicated the Glen Helen 

Building as the Vernet Ecological  

Center at our October 27 open house. 

With this change, we honor Sergius 

Vernet, whose foundation funded con-

struction of the building, and whose 

efforts helped prevent a sewer line from 

being routed through the Glen. 

Responding to the challenge of the  

Emerald Ash Borer invasion, we iden-

tified about 50 white and green ash trees 

near public areas that will eventually 

need to be cut. The highest priority 28 

trees were taken down, and six specimen 

trees were treated, to hopefully preserve 

these trees into the future.  

Our assault on invasive plants con-

tinued throughout the Glen. Assisted by 

scores of volunteers, the following were 

cut, treated, and processed:

X 
Ailanthus: 128 units, plus 7000 sq. ft. 

sprouts, plus 38 individual sprouts

X 
Bush Euonymous: 102 units

X 
Callery pear: 4 trees

X 
Euonymous fruiting bodies: 29 units

X 
Garlic mustard: 25 acres scythed

X 
Grape: 45 vines choking silky dogwoods 

and black haw

X 
Honeysuckle: 39 acres along the Little 

Miami River, 8 acres elsewhere

X 
Japanese Switch Grass: 2100 square feet, 

plus 30 clusters

X 
Lesser Celandine: 25,000 sq. ft.

X 
Multifloral rose: 18 units

X 
Norway maple: 118 units

X 
Oriental bittersweet: 974 units

X 
Poison hemlock: 1 acre plus 7000 sq. ft. 

X 
Privet: 2000 sq. ft. privet, plus 5 additional 

groups

X 
Thistle: 1 patch mowed

X 
Vinca minor: 2500 sq ft. removed

We conducted restoration plantings 

of pawpaw, spicebush, black haw, and 

white oak, using seeds, acorns, or sap-

lings gathered within the Glen. 

Trails were open every day, dawn to dusk. 

An estimated 100,000 visited Glen 

Helen to walk, explore, and learn.

Our land manager and volunteers con-

tinued to maintain the 20-mile trail 

system, including:

X 
Clearing 181 trail obstructions

X 
Creating 43 trail closures

With support from the Yellow Springs 

Community Foundation, we welcomed 

Rebecca Smith, Katherine Harrison, and 

Kira Painter as Miller Fellows. These 

Antioch College students worked part-

time throughout the year as a land stew-

ards and Trailside Museum docents.

The following research projects were 

approved or conducted during the year:

X 
Water quality assessment, Birch and Yellow 

Springs Creeks, Yellow Springs Wastewater 

Treatment Plant, Morris Bean foundry efflu-

ent. Audrey McGowin, Wright State University 

X 
Yellow Springs flow rate. Tested through 

bromide tracer. Songlin Cheng, Wright State 

University

X 
Longitudinal study of Ash and their epi-

phytes. Linda Fuselier, Antioch College and 

Don Cipollini, Wright State University

X 
Stream invertebrate colonization dynamics. 

Yvonne Vadeboncoeur, Wright State Univer-

sity

X 
Survey of macro-invertebrates in stream 

ecosystems. Amber Burgett, Wright State 

University

X 
Habitat preferences of Pileated Woodpeck-

ers (Dryocopus pileatus) based on forest size, 

isolation, and composition. Anna Holtvoigt, 

Wright State University

X 
Analysis of total hardness and hardness 

due to calcium in the Yellow Spring. J. Eric 

Hils, University of Dayton

Our annual Christmas Bird Count was 

held on December 29, 2012. We found 

590 individual birds, representing 36 

species.

Fifth graders at Mills Lawn Elementary 

and the Dayton STEM school created a 

Glen Helen book, and held a launch 

party in the Glen.

Ecology Institute staff were “goal team 

co-chairs” for the Antioch College strate-

gic planning effort, developing action 

plans around the goal of building a sus-

tainable educational environment.

We welcomed a wide variety of  

speakers and presenters to Glen 

Helen, including:

X 
Jim Adkins of the Sustainable Poultry  

Network presented a talk on heritage poultry.

X 
Wright State professors Allen Hunt,  

Volker Bahn, Yvonne Vadeboncoeur, and Don 

Cippollini led a panel discussion on climate 

change.

4   Glen Helen Annual Report 2012-2013



Special Events

The Friends Music Camp in Barnesville, 

Ohio once again brought their impres-

sive musicianship to Yellow Springs for 

a concert to benefit the Glen. The crowd 

learned about the Glen, enjoyed a fine 

concert, and raised $4,595 for Glen Helen 

programs.

2013 was another great year for our an-

nual birdwatching marathon, Make it 

Count for the Birds. The event, timed 

for the peak of spring bird migration, 

not only provided valuable data about 

the abundance and distribution of Glen 

Helen birds, we located a record 102 

bird species in Glen Helen, and raised 

$12,794.

The Glen Helen Association sponsored a 

community-wide recycling event in the 

form of the annual Glen Helen Garage 

Sale, bringing in $5,638.

We held our third annual benefit dinner 

for the Raptor Center.  Whoo Cooks for 

You featured chefs from Dorothy Lane 

Market, The Meadowlark Restaurant, 

Seasons Bistro, Roost Modern Italian, and 

Rue Dumaine.  This marked the first year 

that it didn’t rain, and everything went 

smoothly.  Net revenue was $20,000.

The third annual Earth Day 5K took 

place on April 20, 2013. 391 people 

ran in this year’s race, helping generate 

$5900.

We also celebrated Earth Day with a Rap-

tor Center program. Nearly 200 people 

came to tour the cages, meet the birds, 

and watch a rehabilitated Cooper’s hawk 

fly away to freedom. 

Nearly a ton of seed and suet was distribut-

ed at the Glen Helen Association’s annual 

bird seed sale, providing winter food for 

wildlife at hundreds of area feeders.

X 
Artist and author Julie Zickefoose was the 

engaging and wide-ranging keynote speaker 

for our annual meeting.  

We hosted a day-long workshop on 

wilderness survival and adventure first 

aid.

Birch Manor in the south Glen was the 

site of three arts workshops.

Glen Helen license plates were avail-

able for any Ohio motorist. By June 2013, 

272 people had purchased a plate for 

their vehicle.  

We offered 262 public programs, 

spanning from hikes, lectures, after-

school sessions, volunteer opportunities, 

art shows, and events.

As reported in the Dayton Daily News, 

WYSO, and the Yellow Springs News, we 

placed an environmental covenant on 

the most ecologically sensitive 536 acres 

of Glen Helen, ensuring the permanent 

protection of this irreplaceable resource, 

in partnership with the Tecumseh Land 

Trust and the Trust for Public Land.

We established two new endowment 

funds at the Dayton Foundation, using 

proceeds from the environmental cov-

enant process.

Our proposal to the Clean Ohio fund 

was the top scoring application, and will 

provide $961,730 in support of a new 

conservation easement for the preserve, 

to protect those areas of the Glen not 

already safeguarded by the environmen-

tal covenant.

The Hearth Room at the Outdoor Educa-

tion Center Lodge was named in honor of 

Len and Dave Cargan, in recognition 

of their support for the Glen. 

Antioch College welcomed a new co-

hort of students back to campus, and 

we found opportunity for student co-op 

and part-time workers on the trails of the 

preserve, at Trailside Museum, and in the 

Glen Helen administrative offices.  

The Ecology Institute oversaw operations 

of the Antioch College Farm. The farm 

was the largest campus employer of 

students, with a dozen summer workers. 

New on the farm this year were two heri-

tage breeds of sheep. 

Antioch Farm Manager Kat Christen 

participated in an education project 

in Ethiopia, where she demonstrated 

small-scale gardens and soil building 

techniques. 

We published our annual full-color 

calendar. This attractive 12-month wall 

calendar utilizes photos supplied entirely 

by volunteer photographers. 

Along with the Tecumseh Land Trust, we 

were honored by Little Miami, Inc. for 

our efforts to protect habitat along the 

National Scenic River.

Facilities improvements were made 

across the Glen, including:

X 
Birch Manor: Musty gray carpet was re-

moved from throughout the first and second 

floors, and the formal staircase was restored.  

The original linoleum was refurbished on the 

second floor. A floating bamboo floor was 

installed on the first floor.

X 
Trailside Museum: The floor got a fresh coat 

of vivid blue paint, and cedar boxes were 

constructed around the heater risers.

X 
Naturalist Housing: We replaced the base-

ment windows in Clayton House with glass 

block, installed new windows and a new 

front door in Clayton House, and replaced 

walls and the shower enclosure in the Roost 

bathroom.  

X 
We removed the remaining traces of two 

derelict sheds that had been located in the 

woods off Corry St. In all, three loads of brick, 

block, and debris went to the dumpster. 

X 
Outdoor Education Center dormitories: We 

repaired flooring and baseboards in the three 

student dormitories, installed new toilets in 

Hickory and Sycamore dormitories, and re-

placed pipes leading from the dormitories to 

the grinder pump.
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Finances

July 2012-June 2013

Operating Expenditures: $1,131,424

Environmental Education Programs: 34%

Raptor Center: 5%

Land Management: 6%

Facilities: 26%

Administration: 29%

Glen Helen Ecology Institute Revenue

Glen Helen Association Revenue

Administration

Glen Helen Ecology Institute Staff

Nick Boutis, Executive Director

George Bieri, Land Manager

Kristen Bruns, Food Service Manager

Brooke Bryan, Project Manager

Les Groby, Housekeeper

Robbie Marion, Property management 

staff

Karen Moore, Outdoor Education 

Center Office Manager

Betty Ross, Raptor Center Director

Ann Shaw, Business Manager

Ann Marie Simonson, Project Manager

Jaime Shepherd, Outdoor Education 

Center Assistant Director

Susan Smith, Ranger

Shahkar Strolger, Property Manager

Glen Helen Association Board of Trustees

Dan Halm (President)

Steven Conn

Richard Heil

Bill Kent

Ron Lewis

Kevin Lydy (Secretary)

Craig Mesure

Deanna Newsom

Mark Nielsen (Vice-president)

Delia Raymer

John Stireman

Kathryn Van der Heiden

Jo Wilson (Treasurer)

Sam Young

 14%  Gifts $160,753

 14%  Endowment Income  

   $159,865

 3%  Sales $28,159

 4%  Events $43,836

 39%  Program Fees $440,584 

 1%  Visitor Fees $8,882

 7%  Facility Rentals $78,084

 3%  Grants $38,271

 15%  Released from Restricted  

   $169,828

 0%  Miscellaneous   

   $3,162

 43%  Membership & Gifts  

   $82,090

 23%  Endowment & Interest  

   Income $44,324

 24%  Nature Shop $44,912

 5%  Events $10,283

 5%  Grants $10,000

6   Glen Helen Annual Report 2012-2013



The Glen Helen Legacy Society

Long term financial planning is key to 

maintaining Glen Helen into perpetuity.  

Through the Glen Helen Legacy Society, 

we recognize individuals who provide a 

planned gift to Glen Helen.  Glen Helen 

itself is the legacy of Hugh Taylor Birch, 

who cared so deeply for this wooded 

glen that he sought to preserve it forever 

as a memorial to his daughter Helen.  

Members of the Legacy Society share this 

passion for ensuring a vibrant future for 

Glen Helen. Through their planned gifts, 

the members of the Glen Helen Legacy 

Society ensure the preservation of our 

unique, beautiful, and diverse Glen, and 

secure the chance for future generations 

to also gain life-shaping experiences 

through their immersion in the preserve 

and its programs.

Sture Fredrik Anliot,*Anonymous (1),* Anonymous (2), 

George Asakawa,*Robert Baldwin, Sr.,* Ruth and Tony 

Bent, Hugh Taylor Birch,* Dr. George W. Comstock,* Ann 

O. Edison,*Janet Hackett,* Jim Perry,* Ruth Ricket,* 

Deborah L. Stone,* Kenneth C. Tregillus,*Robert Van 

Lehn,* Beverly Viemeister,* Deann Ward & Neil Dawson

* deceased

Lucy and Arthur  

Morgan Society

Arthur and Lucy Morgan were singularly 

instrumental in the preservation of Glen 

Helen. Through the Lucy and Arthur 

Morgan Society, we recognize and honor 

donors whose leadership, through gifts of 

$1000 or more, ensures the fiscal health 

of Glen Helen.

$5000 and Above:

100 Women of Greene County, Anonymous (1), 

Anonymous (2), Toshiko Asakawa, Leo and Kay 

Drey, Joseph and Sarah Marcum, Ruth Ricket. 

Deborah Stone

$1000-$4999

Anonymous, Carl Asakawa and Andrew Pavey, 

Ruth Aschbacher, Carolyn Bailey, Jane Baker, 

Doug Barker and Linda Clemens, Nick Boutis, 

David Case, Roger Cole, Gordon Cowperthwaite, 

Al and Donna Denman, John DeWine and Michele 

Burns, Mike and Fran DeWine, Alice and Nick 

Dudukovich, Tom and Betty Finke, Paul and Jewel 

Graham, Linda J. Griffith and Scott K. Kellogg, 

John and Bari Hart, Joan Hollister, Priscilla Janney-

Pace, Bill Kent and Gayle Gyure, Lori Kuhn, Marvin 

and Mary Lamborg, Licking Heights Elementary 

Recognition

The Glen Helen Legacy Society:  Stories of Stewardship

George Asakawa

Glen Helen has had a handful of supporters over the years who have, literally and 

significantly, changed the shape of the organization. One of those people is George 

Asakawa. As a lifelong philanthropist and President, CEO, and ultimately board chair 

of Vernay Labratories, George and his wife Toshiko were involved for decades as 

volunteers, donors, and advisors.  

The creation of our primary visitor’s facility is a testament to the measure of 

George’s support for Glen Helen. After Sergius Vernet’s passing, George, and others 

involved in Vernay Labs and the Vernet Foundation, worked with Ken Hunt and later 

with Ralph Ramey to fund the creation of a facility from which Glen Helen educa-

tional programs could reach the community. This building, the Vernet Ecological 

Center, is now in its 40th year as our administrative offices, a public gallery, a lecture 

hall, a meeting room, a movie theater, a venue where weddings are celebrated and 

lives memorialized, a college classroom, a community theater.  

It is no exaggeration to say that the Vernet Ecological Center would not exist 

without his leadership. He and Toshiko also established a fund at the Yellow Springs 

Community Foundation specifically to support the Glen. By including the Glen Helen 

Association in his estate plans, George ensured yet another enduring legacy to ben-

efit all of us who work, learn, and love the Glen. 
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School, Dr. Barbara Mackey, Sho Maruyama, 

Justin Metcalf and Colette Palamar, Dr. L. David 

Mirkin, Nancy Nerny, David and Sharen Neuhardt, 

Thomas and Sandra Neville, Virginia Paget, Roger 

and Macy Reynolds, Jon Paul and Megan Rion, 

Ann Roberts and John Smith, Barbara Robertson, 

Chris Rolitsky and Peter Buswinka, Philip and 

Esther Rothman, Elizabeth A. Sorensen, Maxine 

Anne Weinstein, The Clara Weiss Fund, Sam Young 

and Sandy Love

Glen Helen Association  

Members

We are profoundly grateful to every 

member and contributor, and have made 

every effort to ensure the accuracy of this 

list. Please bring any errors or omissions 

to our attention.  Thank you for your 

continued support of Glen Helen.

Benefactor

John and Sagalia Cannon, Roger Cranos, Robert F. 

Hankey, Terry and Eva Herndon, Kay Kendall, Todd 

and Gabriele Leventhal

Sustainer

Carol Barlage and Warren Lewis, Carl Champney & 

Charlene Prestopino, Teresa Dunphy and Thomas 

Gregor, Jo Dunphy, Christopher and Deborah 

Ehrhard, Edward Fieg, Franklin Halley, Collin 

Heinz, Juliet Liddle Hennessy, Howard and Jane 

Klein, Dr. Sarunas Lazdinis, Telesa Learn, Leland 

Mayne and Family, Judith and Dan McGregor, 

David & Jyoti Miller, Arlene Motter, Naomi and 

James Orme, Judy Parker and Mike Kaplon, 

Richard and Mary Paterson, Philip Rouse, Robert 

and Jane Scott, Carolyn Watts, Mary White

Contributor

Joan Ackerman, Ray and Marlene Acus, James 

and Mary Agna, William R. & Roberta Allen, 

Kenneth and Rosanne Allen, Joe and Marjorie 

Anthony, Steve and Carol Artley, Daniel Ball, 

Harden and Jeanne Ballantine, Rubin and 

Charlotte Battino, Annette Bauer and Robert 

English, Ken and Gretchen Beers, Dan and Kathy 

Beverly, Ken and Ellen Blair, David Blau and Janet 

Armstrong, Bob Brecha and Katharina Seidl, 

David Brewer, Tom and Maan Broadstock, Elaine 

Brown, Daniel Brustein and Joan Trey, Jonathan & 

Carol Buchter, Mark & Mary Buchwalder, Ted and 

Becky Campbell, Mary and Len Cargan, Charles 

Casey-Leininger, Scott and Jeanine Clark, Jenny 

Cowperthwaite and Raymond Ruka, Harvey 

Curran and Mary Fahrenbruck, Jeremy and Linda 

Curtoys, Robert and Ruth Darrow, John and 

Angela Day, Pat Dell, Deborah Dillon-Bloch & 

Andrzej Bloch, Frank Doden and Lori Askeland, 

Tom and Heidi Donnelly, Joseph and Marilyn 

Dowdell, Mark and Mary Duckwall, Kathrin 

Engisch and Mark Rich, Bill and Kathy Estep, 

Donna Farver, Mary and Trent Fisher, Richard and 

Marie Flickinger, Mark French and James Nealon, 

Mary Sue Gmeiner, Paul and Jewel Graham, Lori 

Gravley and Tony Novello, Dennie Eagleson and 

Alan Greenberg, John Grote and Liz Blakelock, 

Joann Hausser, David Heckler and Connie O’Brien, 

Richard and Lilly Heil, Rick Hoftman and Norma 

Landis, Pamela Hogarty, Boyd Holsapple, J. Marc 

Holser, Roz and Gary Houseknecht, Bill Houston 

and Hazel Tulecke, Jon Hudson and Debbie 

Henderson, Donna and Thomas Hull, Beatrix 

Karthaus-Hunt and Allen Hunt, Desiree Nickell 

and Ellis Jacobs, George and Anne John, Alan and 

Patricia Johnson, Constance Johnson-Chapman 

and Ted Chapman, Lee and Mary Johnston, 

Katharine Jones, Thomas and Barbara Kaiser, Lee 

Kibblewhite, Ernest Koerlin and Deborah Chlebek, 

Ione Kotis, Janet Craig Krack, Michael J Kraus, 

Kevin and Marilyn Kreider, David F. Lackey, Matt 

Lemon, Thea Lopatka and Amando Komoda, 

Kevin Lydy, Bob and Molly Mann, Eric Marcus and 

Lela Riley, Bud and Jean Marsh, R.A. Martineau 

and Jane Dorsey, Marilyn Y. McIvor, Nancy Meeker, 

Charles and Glenora Mercer, William and Kim 

Miracle, Lee and Vicki Morgan, Faith Morgan and 

Pat Murphy, Robert and Carey Nelson, Mark and 

Christy Nielsen, Judy Oplinger, Ruth and Harvey 

Paige, Jerry Papania and Moira Laughlin, Mark 

and Diana Partee, Suzanne Patterson, Jeffery 

Pesler, Peg Peterson, Ellen Pillard, Linda Behrens 

Behrens Potter, Anne Randolph, Alan Raney and 

Susan Stiles, Chris and Janeal Ravndal, Carolyn 

Ray, Mary Reeder, Lori Riley, Daniel Rohrer, 

Dorothy Smith and Catherine Roma, Rodney Ross, 

John and Helen Rossmiller, Jim and Jan Runkle, 

Steve Schlather and Nancy Flinchbaugh, Robert 

and Jane Scott, Walter and Evelyn Sikes, Ann 

Simonson and Elizabeth Valenti, Zak and Smita 

Skrivanek, James Spangler and Megan Trolander, 

William Spohn and Margaret Dunn, Lamar and 

Cynthia Spracklen, Mr. Charles Stephens, John 

and Gretchen Stratton, Connie Strobbe and Carter 

de Werd, Charles Taylor and Mei Chiang, Alfred 

and Elizabeth Thomas, Craig Tregillus and Lesley 

McPhaden, P. Thomas Vernier, Dianeah Wanicek 

and Robert Pryor, Pat White and Doug Snyder, 

Mickey and Bonnie Wilkinson, Jill Wilson, Jo 

Wilson and David Wishart, Jonatha and Harold 

Wright, Mike Zwart

Supporter

Tia Acheson, Amy Achor and Vick Mickunas, 

Mike and Nancy Adams, Randy Allen, David 

and Dollie Allen, Kristen Andreae, Robyn Angel 

and Dan Sutch, Mel and Cathy Arnold, Dayton 

Audubon, Jeanne Badman, Jim and Rosemary 

Bailey, Claudia Bailey, Carolyn and Chris Bailey, 

Thor, Cathy and Don S. Balas, Conrad Balliet, 

John C. and Karen A. Balmer, Ben and Cheryl 

Barnett, Marsha and Bill Bebko, Paul Beck, Phyllis 

Beifuss, Lisa and Greg Benedetto, Win Bent and 

Susan Richter, Ruth and Tony Bent, Fred and 

Daphne Berge, Joe Beringer, Greg Bernhardt 

and Susan Praeger, Stephen Biawitz and Mildred 

Hand-Biawitz, Rachael Bild, Marilynn Birch, 

Linda J. Bixby, Jason Blank, Tammy Block, John 

C. Bloom, Ann Booher, Kim Borowski, Susan 

Bothwell, Lois Bradstreet, Bruce Bradtmiller and 

Carol Cottom, Joletta Breland, Kent Bristol and 

Nancy Noonan, Jim and Laura Brown, Jonathan 

and Marilou Brown, Patricia Brown, Brooke 

Deann Ward & Neil Dawson

Deann and Neil live on Grinnell 

Circle, right on the edge of the Glen. 

Their windows look out into the Glen.  

Their drinking water comes from the 

Glen. And every day, they drink in the 

benefits of sharing a border with the 

preserve. Once, they watched a bald 

eagle fly over their house and down 

the Little Miami River valley. Coming 

to home to their house after being 

away, is coming home to the Glen. 

To Neil and Deann, a planned gift 

to Glen Helen means giving back. In 

joining the Glen Helen Legacy Society, 

they hope to inspire others to take 

similar action as they make or update 

their estate plans. We hope that they 

Neil and Deann get to enjoy Glen 

Helen for many years to come, and we 

are deeply grateful for what their sup-

port will enable us to accomplish.

The Glen Helen Legacy Society:   

Stories of Stewardship
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Bryan, Phyllis Buchwalder, Michael Buncher, 

David Burkhardt, Phillip Burns, Pat and Harold 

Cain, Alan Carney, Addison Carter, Charles 

Casey-Leininger, Adrienne Cassel, Julane Chaney, 

Gordon Chapman, You-Chien and Shu-Yuan 

Chiang, Kat and Doug Christen, O. Thomas & 

Doris Clemens, Alex Cline, Connie Collett, LeeAnn 

E. Conard, Paul Conley, Barron and Delores 

Conrad, Robert and Kathleen Coombs, Lawrence 

Cooper, James Corbin, Kimberly Craighead, 

April Crommett, Kathleen Curley, Parviz Dadras, 

Elizabeth Danowski, Maureen Dawn, Lori Deal, 

Wilma Deen, Pat Dewees, Holly and Michael Di 

Flora, Ann and Dave Diller, MJ Dodson, Rick and 

Mary Donahoe, Karen Wintrow and Ted Donnell, 

Jeff Dooley, Keith Doubt, Paul and Carol Drees, 

Phil Dreety, Bruno Dudonis, Gail Dulap, Mark 

Earnhart, Sharon Edwards, M. Helen Eier, Don 

and Lee Ellsworth, Staffan and Anne Erickson, 

David and Peggy Erskine, Bill and Phyllis Evans, 

Michael and Susan Fanelli, Phillip and Catherine 

Fay, Bill Felker, Mary Ferguson and Patricia Fici, 

Sheila Filler, Laurel Finch, Olwen Firestone, Joyce 

Fishbain, Linda Fisher, Robert C. & Alma Faye 

Fisher, Dwaine and Marle Fisher, Phil Flynn, 

Gerry Fogarty, Deborah Gates Ford and Kenneth 

Gilfillan, Ellen Forshaw, Tom Forsythe, Karen 

Fortman, Victoria A. Fox, Karen Francis, Steve 

and Rose Fryburg, Hugh and Joan Fulton, Linda 

Fuselier, Michael Gardner, Brother Donald Geiger, 

Barbara and John Geri, Larry Gerthoffer, Toni 

Goble, Timothy and Susanne Goodman, Mary and 

William Gorman, Jeff Graham, Dennie Eagleson 

and Alan Greenberg, Barrie Grenell, Ellen Guest, 

Wayne Gulden, Dan and Susan Halm, Edward 

and Maura Hamilton, Lisa A Hamilton, Doug 

Hammell, Jean Hankison and Rex Lehman, Arthur 

and Janet Hannel, Dana and Mary Harrod, Sharon 

& Shirley Hatfield, Isaac Hatton, Grady & Mari 

Hayes, Wayne Heinfeld, Luan and Dave Heit, 

Dave and Keiko Hergesheimer, Beth Hertz, Lynda 

Hicks, Daniel Hilbert, Joy Hill, Mark Hilton, Jeff 

G. Hines, Joy Hingston, Anna Hogarty, Rodney 

& Ellen Hoover, Jon and Karla Horvath, Robert L. 

Hough and Family, Kathy and Roger Huff, Jane 

Huff, Anita Hunt, Paula Hurwitz, Bob and Tia 

Huston, Carl and Lorena Hyde, Martin Hydell, 

Doug Jacobs, Elizabeth Jacobsen, Lorraine 

Januzelli, Martha Jensen, Marian Jensen, Sandra 

Jessen, Linda Johannes, Eric Johnson, Mary Lou 

Baker Jones, Carrie Juercpus, Paul Kadis, Katherine 

Kadish, Mary Jane Kalkis, Stephen and Rebecca 

Kapp, Jerome Kearns, Cheryl and Jim Keen, John 

J. Kelley, Patrick Kennedy, Lloyd Kennedy and 

Fay Choo, Marianne Kettles, Chuck and Letha 

Kimball, Philip King, Melody Kingsley, Keith and 

Linda Kinney, Grace Kline, Christine Klinger, Beth 

Knepper, Mia Knight, John and Barbara Koerner, 

Catherine Kramer, Keith and Elaine Kresge, 

Shirley Kristensen, Owen Kubic, Dee Kuns, Jill 

Labrador, Vincent Laino, Inge and Max Lake, Tom 

and Evelyn LaMers, Ms. Susannah Lane, Henry 

and Ruth Lapp, Fran LaSalle, Aileen LeBlanc, 

Karl Leibfacher, Kelli Leingang, Henry Leitschuh, 

Jim Leonard, Marsha Lindbeck, Teri and David 

Linden, Harry and Donna Lipsitt, Esther Lloyd, Ann 

Marie Long and Kevin Gamble, Robert and Jean 

Lorenzetti, Greg Love, Wyatt and Terri Lucas, Kitt 

Lurie, Gerald and Judith Mahan, Nancy Mahoney, 

Mark D. Mamrack, Lois Margot Marples, Laura 

Marshall and Howard Horstman, Linda Mates, 

Marie Hertzler and Brian Maughan, Tom and Barb 

McBee, David and Barbara McCormick, Deborah 

McGee, Allen & Heidi McGrew, Doug McKinley, 

Jean McPhaden, Michael McVey and Caroline 

Stevens, James and Diane Medzviega, Mark 

Meister and Carla Steiger, David and Donna K 

Meister, Craig Mesure and Sylvia Ellison, Dale and 

Julie Miles, Marian Miller, Denise Minch, Barbara 

and Verdin Moll, Karen Moore, Kristie R. Moore, 

Albert Morgan, Mary M. Morgan, Chris and Susan 

Murphy, Nina Myatt, James and Ann Naber, John 

Neff, Mike and Diana Nelson, Clarence Newland, 

Tom O’Neill, Peter and Sally Oberbeck, Cecil Ogg, 

Susanne Oldham, Dianne Olix, Paulette Olson, 

Fern E. Opotow, Debra Oswald, Bob and Sue 

Parker, Dean and Lorraine Parmelee, Jean Payne, 

Gail Pettigrew, Catherine Peyroux, Susan Pfeiffer, 

Catherine Phillips and Tom Dietrich, Steve and 

Cindy Piatt, Lawrence Platt, Elizabeth Porter, Gary 

Powers, Beverly Price, John Pyles, David and Carol 

Ramey, Ralph and Jean Ramey, Angus Randolph, 

Ted & Alice Rasor, Delia and Michael Raymer, 

Catherine Reynolds, Claire Reynolds, Larry Rhodes, 

Dorothy Rike, Bruce and Ann Rinker, Elijah Rion, 

Robert Riordan, Patricia Robinow, Alice Robrish, 

Marcie Rogers, Kevin Rose, James Rose, Jennifer 

Rosengarten, Betty Ross, James A. Ross, Beth 

Rubin and Brian Potts, Dan and Elizabeth Rudolf, 

Kenneth S. Ryan, Larry Sabin, James and Carol 

Sage, Steve Saliba, Jon and Theresa Sapunar, 

George and Doris Schauer, Christiane M. Schierloh, 

Jeanette Schultz, Ruth Scott and Jerry Jenkins, 

Peggy Shank and Bob Zearfoss, Sandi Sharp, 

Russell and Ann Shaw, Lois A. Shroyer, Tom 

and Joan Siegwald, Margaret Silliman, Richard 

Silliman, Sharon Silver, Donna Silvert, Charles 

and Faith Skidmore, Maxine E. Skuba, Roy and 

Dagmar Smith, Laura Smith, Carolyn Smith and 

Curt Nelson, Wade Smith, Sarah Snock, Eleanor 

Soler, Larry and Kay Sparks, Robert and Maria 

Sparks, Marianne Stephan, Perry Stewart, John 

and Shannon Stireman, Fred & Kathy Stockwell, 

Don Story, Conley Strader, Marie Strain, Dave 

Stratton and Toni Laricchiuta, Sharon Strickler, 

Richard and Ruby Strode, Rebecca Stultz, Laura 

Taylor, Doug Taylor, Miranda Taylor, Catherine 

Ann Taylor, Bradlee Terry, James A. Tetz and Nancy 

Farnlach, Howard Thiele, III, Warren & Marilyn 

Thomas, Stephen Tiefert, Timothy and Lynn Tobey, 

Susan and Ron Tower, Greg and Bobbi Treadwell, 

Audrey Treasure and Edd Delair, Lewis Trelawny-

Cassity, Amy and Cory Tressler, Danielle and Scott 

Tucker, Yvonne Vadeboncoeur & Eliot Gaines, Liz 

Valenti, Dominique H. Vasseur, John Vicory, Nancy 

and Rick Vogel, Charlot Wade, Nancy Wade, 

Amanda Wallace, Darryl Walters, Margie Wehner, 

David and Helen Westneat, Marianne Whelchel, 

Thomas and Liz Whitman, James Wiener, George 

and Venabelle Williams, Phyllis Williams, Camille 

Willis, Cap Willoughby, David L. Wilson, Shelley 

Wing, Tina Wingate, Rhett Wise, Kathy and 

Tom Wittberg, Jean V. Woodhull, Mary Beth 

Burkholder and Gary Zaremsky, James and Nancy 

Zimmerman, Barbara Zullinger and Tim Barhorst, 

Chris Zurbuchen

Glen Helen Ecology  

Institute Donors

Benefactor

Robert Baldwin, Jr., Steven and Ellen Ballerene, 

Brian and Hillary Bergren, Carol Bieri and Joel 

Sanders, Larry Boutis and Barbara Martinsons, 

Robert L Brandt, Jr., MD, Bob Brecha and 

Katharina Seidl, Edmund Brown-Edwards, Steven 

Eckroad, Barbara C. Elftman, David Goodman, 

Gerald Hasser, Richard Huchison, Stephen Kress, 
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David London, Judy Oplinger, Andrew Schwarzer 

and Nancy Elder, Robert and Jane Scott, Jim 

and Jan Swaney, Ilse Tebbetts, Hardy Trolander, 

Elizabeth Wiley and Kristine Hofstra

Sustainer

Sonu and Trusha Aggarwal, James and Mary 

Agna, Melanie and Davis Alioto, David and Esther 

Battle, Susan Barber, Nancy Bent and Roger 

Reason, James Brewer, Steven Conn and Angela 

Brintlinger, Patty Broehrna, Carl Champney & 

Charlene Prestopino, Jan Chu, Judith Church, 

Nancy R. Crow, Wilma Deen, Rachel Dennison, 

Rick and Mary Donahoe, Joseph and Marilyn 

Dowdell, Kristin A. Eggeman, Kathrin Engisch 

and Mark Rich, Naomi Ewald-Orme, Mark Fritz, 

Tendaji W. Ganges, Nick Gaskins, David Goodman, 

Tommaso Gregor, Matteo Gregor, Vickie Hennessy, 

Dr. Charles Hosket, Carl and Lorena Hyde, Brady 

Karns, Margaret Kinsman, Bob Kozmar and 

Debbie Cushman, Sandy Laney, Russell Lee, Greg 

and Elizabeth Lind, John and Karen Lorenz, Eric 

Marcus and Lela Riley, Bud and Jean Marsh, 

Lisa Mathis, Judith and Dan McGregor, Morris 

Bean & Co., GeorgeAnn Mullins, Ralph Overton, 

Nola Palomino, Anne Randolph, Jean Sanford 

Replinger, Marcia Ridgley, Harold R. Rieck, Jr., 

Barbara and John Rion, Mark and Dorothy 

Roosevelt, Betty Ross, Ford and Catherine Ross, 

Mark and Holly Ross, Jeanne-Michele Salander, 

Robert and Jane Scott, David Smith, Joel Stern, 

Bradley Stork, Kathryn Van der Heiden & Grover 

Criswell, Tucker Viemeister, Wagner Subaru, Glenn 

and Jane Watts, Wild Birds Unlimited, Jill Wilson, 

Jo Wilson and David Wishart, Mona Zdun

Contributor

Ray and Marlene Acus, Ann Marie Allen, Kenneth 

and Rosanne Allen, Antioch School, Steve and 

Carol Artley, Rick Asamoto, AT&T Foundation, 

James and Juanita Atwood, The Ayco Charitable 

Foundation, Mark J. Babb, Ray Bailey and Bob 

Petrucci, Cathy and Don S. Balas, Harden and 

Jeanne Ballantine, John C. and Karen A. Balmer, 

Susan Barber, Robert Barcus and Aida Merhemic, 

Joan Barton, Rubin and Charlotte Battino, 

Annette Bauer and Robert English, Ellen Baum 

and Jeffrey Fischer, Marsha and Bill Bebko, Ken 

and Gretchen Beers, Phyllis Beifuss, Ruth and 

Tony Bent, Andrew Bent, Fred and Daphne Berge, 

Bruce Berra, Carol M Bertrand, Bob Bingenheimer 

and Deb Slater, Ellen Biscotti, Mike Bluemel, Mrs. 

Lewis Bookwalter, Bruce Bradtmiller and Carol 

Cottom, Marianne Britton, Orlando and Leanora 

Brown, Jane Brown, Jim and Laura Brown, Elaine 

Brown, Tara Brown, Daniel Brustein and Joan 

Trey, David and Nancy Bull, William and Vanessa 

Bumgardner, Linda Butler and Steven Nissen, 

Mary and Len Cargan, Callie Cary-Devine and 

Bob Devine, Catholic Central Elementary School, 

Timothy and Laurie Chappars, Jeff and Julie 

Christian, Judith Church, Scott and Jeanine Clark, 

Clark County Audubon Society, Suzanne Clauser, 

Pamela E. Conine, Barron and Delores Conrad, 

Terry and Marluta Correll, Ruth Cowperthwaite, 

Leslie Cowperthwaite and Bruce Wellman, Ruth 

Cowperthwaite, Connie Crockett, Crystal Spirits, 

John Custer, Ole and Kristin Dam, Ed Davis and 

Viki Church, Wilma Deen, Doug and Jane Deer, W. 

Steven and Barbara Demmy, Holly and Michael 

Di Flora, Dorothy Dick, Matthew Ditman, MJ 

Dodson, Tom and Heidi Donnelly, Eleanor Drey 

and Warren Saunders, Diane DuBose, Patricia 

Dudick, Susan Dunzweiler, Frank N. Dupps, Robert 

Edmondson, Katie Egart, Kristin A. Eggeman, Joan 

Elder, Woody and Harriet Ensor, Karen Englebert, 

Ruth Epstein, Becky Eschilman, Bill and Kathy 

Estep, Timonthy and Yoko Faulkner, Jim and Betty 

Felder, Ernest and Susan Strong Fine, Richard 

and Marie Flickinger, Greg and Sheila Fontaine, 

Richard Fowler, Marilyn and Russel Fowler, Terry 

and Judy Fredrich, Martin L. Fried, C. Robert 

Friedman, PhD, Martha Gardin, Mark S. George, 

Sarah Gerould, Julie and Daniel Gibson, Tom Gray, 

Don and Diana Gregory, James and Marianne 

Gregory, Erika Grushon, D.C., Caroline Guthrie, 

Lisa and Steve Haglund, Ha Ha Pizza, Vanessa 

and Alan Hale, Franklin Halley, Dan and Susan 

Halm, Lynn Hardman, Glenn Harper and Carole 

Endres, Peggy Harris, James Hatch and Patricia 

Jennings, Rebecca Haughawout, Joann Hausser, 

Steve and Barbara Heckart, David Heckler and 

Connie O’Brien, Richard and Lilly Heil, Lorena 

and Gregory Helentjaris, George and Parmie 

Herman, Jerry Herst and Julie Dorfman, Beth 

Hertz, Virgil Hervey, David and Guin Hillman, 

Phyllis Holsapple, J. Marc Holser, Roz and Gary 

Houseknecht, Richard Huchison, Beatrix Karthaus-

Hunt and Allen Hunt, Bob and Tia Huston, 

Kenneth and Janis Hutchinson, Desiree Nickell 

and Ellis Jacobs, Gretchen and Michael Jacobs, 

Curt Jacobs, George and Anne John, Emma 

Lou Johnson, Catherine Jordan and Steve Lick, 

Neil and Sandy Kalfas, Bernard Kaplan, Laura 

Jo Kearns, Ronald Kerans and Robin Hamilton, 

Philip King, Kiwanis Club of Springfield, Tim Klass, 

Gary and Helen Klein, Joseph Knapp and Sarah 

Pines, Dieter and Margaret Knecht, David B. 

Kopacz, Michael J Kraus, Kim and Michael Kremer, 

Robert and Carol Krinsky, Shirley Kristensen, Lori 

Kuhn and Karl Hendrickson, Vincent Laino, Amy 

Lamborg and Jonathan Ralinovsky, Tom and 

Evelyn LaMers, Gary Lamont, Cynthia and Richard 

Lamparter, Stephanie Lawson, Todd and Gabriele 

Leventhal, Teri and David Linden, Robert and 

Jean Lorenzetti, Jim Lunay, Molly Lunde and Lee 

Kibblewhite, Krista Magaw, Eleanor Manire-Gatti 

and Frank Gatti, Ildikó Marcus, Ed Marrinan, 

Darryl Marsh, Laura Marshall and Howard 

Horstman, John and Mary Martin, Mrs. Jean H. 

McClellan, Mildred McConville, David and Barbara 

McCormick, Marjorie and Richard McCracken, 

Rebecca McCullers, Sarah McCulloch, Jeannete 

McDaniel, Kent McDonald, Viv McGowin, David 

McIvor, Philip and Susan Miller, Jan Miller and 

Mary Kruzick, David Miltenberger, Richard and 

Jo Ann Moran, Cindy Morford, Mary M. Morgan, 

Katherine Mork, Rick Morris, Trevor and Julia 

Mueller, Amy Munich and Edward Sperber, Lynne 

Murphy-Rivera, Nick Muska and Susan Hartman 

Muska, David Newman, Jane Newton, Aaron 

Nielsen and Evelyn Boettcher, Carolyn Noel, Ohio 

Valley Lightning Pro, Arthur and Joan O’Neil, 

Paulette Olson, Naomi and James Orme, Dean 

and Sheila Pallotta, Jerry Papania and Moira 

Laughlin, Bob and Sue Parker, Judy Parker and 

Mike Kaplon, Bob and Sue Parker, Lillian and Jon 

Peterson, Robert Petrucci, Leslie Pope, Cecil and 

Carolyn Pugh, Delia and Michael Raymer, Richard 

and Ann Rice, Kim Rickler, Lori Riley, David 

Roberts, Tamera Robinson, Alice Robrish, Douglas 

and Michelle Roby, Kim Rohmann, Bernard 

Rosenzweig, Jay and Randi Rothman, Beth Rubin 

and Brian Potts, Katherine Rylien, Gayle Sampson, 

Nick Sanders and Margaret Sayvetz, Charlotte 

Schiff, Albert Schlueter, Robert and Elizabeth 

Scott, Jon and Diana Sebaly, Jerry and Marge 

Sedlacek, John Seiler and Frances Robbins, Jane 

and Butler Shaffer, Bob and Val Shipley, Monica 

and Jerry Shively, Marilyn F Shteir, Effie Shumaker, 
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Without our donors and volunteers, preserving the Glen 

would simply not be possible... we thank you all!



Walter and Evelyn Sikes, Roy and Dagmar Smith, 

Karen Spivack, William Spohn and Margaret 

Dunn, Mr. Charles Stephens, Perry Stewart, Don 

Story, Ronald and Karyl Strader, Marcia Strickland, 

Connie Strobbe and Carter de Werd, Jerry Sutton 

and Sandra McHugh, Carol Sweeney, Wendell 

Swords, Catherine Ann Taylor, Seth Tibbott, June 

Tierney, Sandy Todd, Peter and Patricia Torvik, 

Susan and Ron Tower, US Bancorp Foundation, 

Julia Valentine, Kathryn Van der Heiden & Grover 

Criswell, Ted Vander Roest, Dominique H. Vasseur, 

Nancy Wade, Robert and Janet Wakefield, Marcia 

Ward, Virginia Warren, Betty Watkins, Glenn and 

Jane Watts, David and Susan Weaver, David and 

Helen Westneat, Mary White, Robert and Nancy 

Wilda, Shane Wilkerson, Art Williams, Lowell 

and Judy Williams, Joel and Karen Williams, Jo 

Wilson and David Wishart, Barbara Winslow, 

Wayne Witherell, Tom and Jenny Woolery, Carol 

Yegerlehner, Yellow Springs Friends Meeting, 

Brenna Yurcek, Sally and Joseph Zaluski, John and 

Janice Zwolshen

Supporter

Laurent B. Abelin, James and Carol Amon, 

Marikets Anderson, Gilah Anderson, John and 

Sandra Ayer, Kathryn Balazs, Susan and Michael 

Barhorst, Kelli Barker, Ben and Cheryl Barnett, 

Alan Barone, Leman Beall, Christopher and Marcia 

Birch, Alan H. Bitterman, Harold and Nancy 

Blackwood, John C. Bloom, Matthew Bold and 

Christine Gustafson, Mary Bowman, Mrs. Virginia 

Boyer, Richard Bradley and Amy Tovar, Breaking 

Ground, Beth Bridgeman and Ed Amhrein, John 

and Clarice Brooks, Thomas and Anita Brown, 

Brooke Bryan, Phyllis Buchwalder, Thomas 

Burns, Ph.D and Martha Rubenstein, Ph.D, 

Virginia Hoglund Burris, Mary and Len Cargan, 

Christy Carlson, John Carlson, Wayne and Laurie 

Carmichael, Celina Intermediate School, John 

Chambers, Margaret Chapin, Gordon Chapman, 

Edith C. Chase, Leah Chicken, Mark and Barbara 

Christel, Gordon and Ginger Comstock, Pamela 

E. Conine, James Corbin, Magaret Crishal, Karen 

Crist and Sterling Wiggins, Laura Curliss and 

Patrick Gentile, Robert and Ruth Darrow, Rachel 

Davenport, Dr. Darrell Dawson, James Decker, 

Wilma Deen, Doug and Jane Deer, Jeanette M. 

Dehus, Ron and Violet Ann deLanglade, Mark 

DeLozier, Anne Demmy, Rachel Dewey, Jan and 

Sandy Dickey, Deborah Dillon-Bloch & Andrzej 

Bloch, Joseph and Marilyn Dowdell, Roy and 

Heidi Eastman, Sharon Edwards, Eric Rowley 

Elliston, Staffan and Anne Erickson, Brian and 

Traci Erickson, David and Peggy Erskine, Dawn 

Falleur, Charles Faulkner, Consetta Fendley, 

Mary Ferguson and Patricia Fici, Phyllis Fisher, 

Marguarite Flohre, Wendy Forbes, Richard Fowler, 

Patricia Fox, Veronica H. Frost, Phil and Maureen 

Fry, Robert and Barbara Garner, Anne Marie Garti, 

David Gass, Barbara and John Geri, Alan Gerstein, 

Cynthia Giannini, Herbert Goodfriend, Timothy 

and Susanne Goodman, Beth Goodrich, Roberta 

and Leaonard Griff, Carol Groeber, Jeff Grothaus, 

Richard Grumbine, Amy Hale, Edward and 

Maura Hamilton, Jed Hanna, Robert and Martha 

Harley, Diana Harvey, Roger Harville, Herb and 

Laura Hausman, Helen Hawthorne, Ray Hearne, 

Bill and Janet Heater, Sharon Heinrich, Vickie 

Hennessy, Jerry Herst and Julie Dorfman, Allison 

Hill, Robert and Jeanne Hohl, Frances and Floyd 

Horowitz, Brian Housh, Jon Hudson and Debbie 

Henderson, Jerry Hughes, David Hurwitz, Robert 

and Jane Hutcheson, Don and Jean Hutslar, 

Jacobs Technology, Inc., Doug Jacobs, Douglas 

Jacobson, Erna Jehn, Adelbert Jenkins, Stephen 

Jenney, Martha Jensen, Clarence and Gretchen 

Johnson, Nancy Jones, John and Rosemary Joyce, 

Maribeth Kambitsch, Cheryl and Jim Keen, John 

J. Kelley, Chuck and Letha Kimball, Betsy Kirk, 

Howard and Jane Klein, Paul E. Knoop, Jr., Crystal 

Knowles, Joseph and Anita Kohler, Leonard 

Kramer, Michael J Kraus, Keith and Elaine Kresge, 

Miriamne Ara Krummel, Carl Lamborg and Phoebe 

Lam, Ms. Susannah Lane, Christine Renee Lattin, 

Cathy Leatherwood, Barbara Lenz, Maggie Leon, 

Kate LeVesconte, Nancy and Raymond Lewkowicz, 

Marsha Lindbeck, Harry and Donna Lipsitt, Rob 

Liptak, Esther Lloyd, Sara Lockard Silvia, Pat and 

Eric Lowry Family, Wyatt and Terri Lucas, Kevin 

Lydy, Mark D. Mamrack, Christopher and Kristen 

Marks, Laura Marshall and Howard Horstman, 

Wanda Marshall, R.A. Martineau and Jane Dorsey, 

Marie Hertzler and Brian Maughan, Frank W. 

Maurer, Susan McAllister, Tom and Barb McBee, 

Jean McCanna, Paul and Mary McClain, Mrs. Jean 

H. McClellan, Adam and Emily McCord, David 

and Barbara McCormick, Jeannete McDaniel, 

Deborah McGee, Naysan McIlhargey and Jalana 

Lazar, Alice McKinney, Michael McVey and 

Caroline Stevens, Mark Meister and Carla Steiger, 

John Mesch, Karen and Stanley Mickel, Microsoft 

Matching Gifts Program, Margaret Millard, Glen 

and Judy Miller, Basia Miller, Sherry and Dennis 

Mummert, Pamela Murn, Chris and Susan Murphy, 

Nick Muska and Susan Hartman Muska, Dane and 

Priscilla Mutter, Nina Myatt, John Myers, Marianne 

Nave, Craig G. Newberger, Sigrin Newell, Beth 

A. Nichols, Jane Nichols-Ecker and James Ecker, 

Betty Nielsen, Noella Nishimwe, Carolyn Noel, 

Ken and Nona Nunnelly, Joseph & Judy O’Connor, 

Roberta Ober, Dianne Olix, Judy Oplinger, Tom 

and Sonda Oppewal, Charles Overacker, Phyllis 

Pacifico, Virginia Paget, Ruth and Harvey Paige, 

Dean and Lorraine Parmelee, George and Mary 

Parsons, Julie Paul, Gloria Pauzar, Katherine and 

Steen Pedersen, Robert Pesner, Ruth and Jeffrey 

Plum, Dorothy Poland, Irwin H Pomerantz, Edward 

and Merrelyn Powers, Joyce Przybylowicz, Erin 

Queenan, Linda Ramey, Ralph and Jean Ramey, 

Angus Randolph, Margaret Reed, Richard and 

Susan Regen, Minocher and Cleo Reporter, Robert 

Riordan, Rosalind Robertson, Jeffrey Robinson, 

Jean Ann Robinson, Donald and Arlene Ronda, 

Kristen Ross, James A. Ross, Carol Rothman and 

Scott Ullman, Edward and Linda Roush, Kirk 

and Christina Rowe, Dan and Elizabeth Rudolf, 

Kenneth S. Ryan, Leah Sacks, Nick Sanders and 

Margaret Sayvetz, Nancy and David Sanders, 

Jennifer Scavone, Marthalee Schaub, Shannon P. 

Schenck, Nancy Schreiber, Anita Schwartz, Robert 

Scott, Virginia Secrest, Michael and Margaret 

Shannon, Russell and Ann Shaw, William and 

Sharon Shingledecker, Jon and Lisa Shiroma, John 

Jim Perry

We were gratefully surprised to learn 

that Jim had bequeathed a portion of 

his estate to the Glen Helen Associa-

tion. His cousin Jaiya used to live in 

Yellow Springs, and when he visited 

her, they would take walks in the Glen.  

Birdwatching was one of his favorite 

pastimes, and when he visited the 

Glen, he enjoyed sitting quietly with 

the birds, watching them and hoping 

to see something rare. He also loved 

bike riding and frequently rode on the 

bike path past the Glen. Jim eventually 

moved to North Carolina, and his last 

trip to the Glen was over four years 

ago.  

By remembering the Glen in his will, 

Jim has ensured that others will get 

the same opportunities that he had to 

enjoy the trails and birds of the Glen. 

The Glen Helen Legacy Society:   

Stories of Stewardship
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Shrader, Jerry Shubert and Laura Burris, Walter 

and Evelyn Sikes, D. J. Simon, Mary and Louis 

Sims, Rhea Smith, Fred Smith, David and Leslie 

Smith, Judith Smith, Daniel and Deborah Snavely, 

Edward and Nancy Soloski, Donald R. Spangler, 

Tom and Victoria Springer, Marcia Stanton, 

Kay Stegner, Cokie Stello, Daniel Stephenson, 

Nancy Stevens, Helen Stevens, Joe and Betsy 

Strauch, Richard and Ruby Strode, Jan and Jayson 

Sturgeon, Mariana Sturtz Luce, Lucy Summers, 

Nancy Sundell-Turner, Charles Swaney, Elizabeth 

Swisher, Bert Szabo, Catherine Ann Taylor, Katya 

Taylor, David R. Thompson, Thad and Mike 

Triplett, Ronald A. Underkofler, David G. Unger, 

Maria Varandani, Tucker Viemeister, Jennifer O. 

Viereck, Gerald W. VonderBrink, Rachel Votaw and 

Sybil Boehme, Jim and Virginia Wagner, Bruce 

Wallenta, George Wanicek, Rob Warren and Sally 

Mazur, Patty Jo Watson, Margaret Wehrle and 

John Tooley, James Weikart and Dana Lichty, Heidi 

Welch, Larry Wentworth, Dea Westfall, Robert G. 

Wheeler, Marianne Whelchel, Pat White and Doug 

Snyder, Judith and Phillip Whittaker, Robert and 

Nancy Wilda, Edward and Gloria Wingard, Larry 

Glen Helen Ecology Institute

Glen Helen Association

405 Corry Street

Yellow Springs, Ohio 45387-1895

Phone 937.769.1902

Fax 937.769.1910

www.glenhelen.org

Nonprofit Organization

US Postage 

P A I D

Xenia, OH

Permit #260

RETURN SERVICE REQUESTED

Volunteers

Over the year, volunteers contributed 

7,630 hours of work, equivalent to a 

contribution of $123,844. Gracious 

thanks to everyone who generously 

volunteered their time in service to 

Glen Helen. 

Dick Fowler Volunteer Award 

Winner Bill Kent

The Dick Fowler 

Volunteer Award 

is given peri-

odically to those 

who best exem-

plify the charac-

teristics of ser-

vice in support 

of Glen Helen. The 2013 award went 

to Bill Kent. Bill, a board member since 

2007, has been central to the efforts of 

the Glen Helen development commit-

tee, facilities committee, and member-

ship committee. Without his efforts, it 

is doubtful that the Nature Shop would 

now have an electronic inventory, or 

that the Neff Carriage House – the old-

est structure in the Glen – would still 

be standing. He has been a powerful 

advocate for our scholarship program 

to bring economically disadvantaged 

children to the Outdoor Education 

Center. And, he has been enthusiastic, 

capable, and irreplaceable, seemingly 

drawing joy from even the most an-

noyingly repetitive projects, and doing 

everything in his power to see to it that 

the Glen lives up to its full potential.  

Wingfeld, Kathy and Tom Wittberg, Kenneth and 

Sandra Wolford, Katherine Wolverton, Lin Wood 

and Eric Miller, Anita Wray, Jaquelyn Zevin, Tom 

and June Zimmerman, Barbara Zullinger and Tim 

Barhorst

Grants

Mathile Family Foundation (Outdoor 

education scholarships)

The Nature Conservancy, The Adam 

Schantz Fund (South Glen Restoration 

Project)

The Virginia W. Kettering Foundation  

(Outdoor education scholarships)

Yellow Springs Community Foundation 

(Miller Fellowship)




